Town of Mazomanie Board/Land Plan Meeting Minutes
July 10, 2012
Call to order/Proof of Posting. The meeting was called to order by Chairman Fred Wolf after an excellent potluck meal at Adler’s Landing on the Wisconsin River.  The meeting was published July 5, 2012 and posted July 6, 2012 with the addition of #9 (approval of disbursements).   

Motion by Behringer , second by Moore, to approve the June 12, meeting minutes.  Approved 4-0.
Motion to approve the June, 2012 financial report (receipts of $9888.62 and disbursements of 27,492.80) by Moore, second by Behringer.  Approved 4-0.

Public Input.  Suggest we raise the height of benches at the boatlanding. The clerk will ask the patrolman to make them a bit higher.

Several residents who live along County Highway Y attended the Town of Mazomanie board meeting on July 10, 2012 to voice their concerns about speeding and other safety issues on the road. Residents testified that the road carries a high volume of (often speeding) traffic. Weekends, especially in summer when the boatlanding is in use, are the worst. Residents noted that there are 79 driveways in the 2 mile stretch beginning at Law’s Drive and heading north. Last year a town resident was critically injured in a tractor/car accident on the road.  Besides having a lot of curves, the area is known for low lying fog coming off the river which makes visibility and safety a particular concern.  The shoulders are low and the road is in terrible condition. “Y” residents presented a petition with 60-70 signatures that called on the Town Board to address the issue. Some suggestions that came up at the meeting are:
- reduce the speed limit to 35 on the two mile stretch

- better signage (flags on the speed limit signs???)

-flashing yellow light with accompanying signage noting “pedestrian area”. 

-clear the brush/overhanging trees better especially on the curves

-better enforcement of current laws

-flashing speed sign that shows drivers how fast they are going

There was agreement amongst board members that speeding/safety on Y is an issue. The clerk will call both the sheriff and the county transportation department and forward the resident’s concerns to both.  Since it is a county road, not a town road, the county is the decision maker regarding what happens. 
Curt Kodl from Dane County Planning and Development attended the meeting to discuss and clarify some wording/intent in the updated Town of Mazomanie Land Plan in preparation for final approval by Dane County.
The first question regarded continuity.  The “Contiguity” section of the Density Policy has been removed which may reconfigure some original farms and change the outcome of previous density studies. The town should clarify if all acreage owned in the Town by one person is considered 1 large farm or each piece is considered one of many small farms. The vagueness of the policy leaves room for differing interpretations.   In their discussion, the board felt that for the purpose of determining splits owners CANNOT add together several pieces of property from all over the town.  For the purpose of determining splits, land owned as March, 1979 must be part of the same farm, that is all the land is adjacent, a concept known sometimes as the “home farm”.  
Kodl suggested the following modification to the plan regarding this.
Modify Page 26(contiguity):
4. Within planned Agricultural Preservation Areas, restrict new non‐farm development to a density of one (1) building site per 40 adjacent acres owned as of March 29, 1979, exclusive of the original farm residence.

Example: A 160–acre farm with residence and farm buildings would be entitled to four (4) development sites in addition to the original farm residences as of March 29, 1979. The following policies will apply when calculating

the permitted number and size of non‐farm development sites:

Modify Page 27(contiguity)

a. The number of divisions will be based on acreage of adjacent ownership as of March 29, 1979, using the Town’s 1979 tax assessment roll as a guide to ownership on that date. For purposes of this plan, adjacent ownership is defined as parcels sharing a common boundary with roads, easements and rights of way not affecting adjacency. Parcels that meet only at one corner will be counted as adjacent in determining the number of divisions or lots.
The next question regarded the definition of” suitability” in the newly incorporated Transfer of Development Rights Program. The Mazomanie TDR Program allows for limited transfer of development rights or “splits” between any 2 land owners in the Ag Preservation Area provided the receiving area is “less suitable”.   The county would like more detail on what exactly makes one parcel “less suitable” than another. The board discussed this at length and agreed that while there are some scientific definitions of “less suitable” (for example soil type) other criteria could come into play.  Things like slope or difficulty of farming (a small parcel cut out of a woods for example) might be used in the Town’s determination of “less suitable”.  Board members did not want to have a “one size fits all” policy but would rather leave this up to a case by case determination. 
Kodl suggested the following modification to the plan regarding this: 
Add to Page 59(TDR):  For each transfer, the Town of Mazomanie will provide a memo to Dane County outlining the criteria it uses for “less suitable” on a case‐by‐case basis. (soils, slopes, any number of criteria may be used.)

Finally there was discussion regarding density of newly transferred development sites.  During the public hearing process there was considerable discussion about density.  Residents of the town who bought their property thinking that their neighbor had no right to build any more houses did not want to end up living next to a cluster of houses because their neighbor bought development rights from someone. The county wanted clarification-if the minimum lot size is 2 acres, how do you achieve a density of no more than one house per 5 acres, which is what the plan calls for? 
Kodl suggested the following modification to the plan regarding this:
Add to Page 59(TDR):( All splits, transfers or not must abide by the 2 acre minimum lot size.

Modify Page 59 3rd bullet (TDR Density Limits):  In the Agriculture Preservation Planning Area, the average density of splits, transfers or not shall not exceed 8 splits per 40 acres. (1 house per 5 acres maximum density).
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Donation to Mazomanie Fireworks Forever.  Due to the drought no fireworks were held this year.  Motion to table by Richard, second by Moore.  Approved 4-0.
Transfer site (new location, increased hours?) There was some discussion about offering people who couldn’t make it to the dump on Saturday a different alternative.   Motion by Moore, second by Richard, to be open from 7-9 on Friday morning for August and Sept as a trial.  Patterson will make a sign and put it up at the Site.  Approved 3-1, ( Behringer opposed- he was not opposed to a trial alternative time, but to the 7-9am time period, which he felt would create a safety issue turning off Highway 14 during peak traffic. With regards to a new location for the site, the clerk should once again approach Phoebe Walters and see if she would be willing to sell property off Mahocker Road as a potential new location for the site.  This item should be on the agenda again next month.  
Motion to approve the July disbursements as presented by the clerk, by Richard, second by Behringer.  Approved 4-0.
Board Input—Dan asked about the CARPC situation.  According to Wolf, The Towns Association Board doesn’t like CARPC but town chairmen from all over the county took issue with just dumping it.  The Towns Association will now form a new committee that will look into reforming CARPC .  There was considerable discussion about the workload of the clerk.  Van Cleve noted that almost everything she is responsible for gets more complex and takes more time, retraining and effort.  She is upset that she is required to do considerably more than what the job entailed two years ago and therefore she feels (to put it in a nutshell) overworked and underpaid.  As an elected official, it is against the law to get a raise during her current term.  Some board members suggested hiring an election aid but Van Cleve was unhappy with the prospect of training, supervising, writing paychecks for and being responsible for the work of another employee with no reimbursement for the extra effort.  Something needs to be done about the situation and it should be placed on the agenda in August. 

Several board members commented that they would like to hold all Board meetings at the Boat Landing.

The next board meeting will be held Monday, August 13, 2012 (not Tuesday due to the election August 14).

Adjourned at 8:50 pm.
Maria Van Cleve, Clerk

twnmazo@gmail.com
